
Gunnison City Council Public Hearing and Meeting Minutes         
Wednesday, June 6, 2012- 7:04 P.M. 
Gunnison City Hall-38 West Center                              
Gunnison, UT  84634                                                                
Present:   Mayor Lori Nay, City Council Members: Blake Donaldson, Brian Jensen, and Jeremy Pickett, Recorder Janell Braithwaite, Public Works Supervisor Donald Childs, Police Chief Trent Halliday, Mark Henline with the Gunnison Gazette, John Hales with the Sanpete Messenger, Curt Ludvigson with Rural Water, and Citizens Steven Buchanan, Darrell Warren, Hal Pickett, RaeDene Pickett and Clint Dilley with Epic Engineering 
Presiding:  Mayor Lori Nay
Invocation:  Darrel Warren

7:00-7:30 p.m. A Public Hearing to Receive Public Comment on Proposed Amendment of Resolution 2010-4 involving Culinary Water Service assessed on a Monthly Basis
7:07 p.m. Council Member Donaldson made the motion to open the Public Hearing to receive public comment on the proposed amendment of Resolution 2010-4 involving culinary water service assessed on a monthly basis.  Council Member Jensen seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 3-0 vote.  Those voting aye were Council Members Donaldson, Jensen and Pickett.
7:08 p.m.  Council Member Melissa Judy arrived

Mayor Nay explained the current infrastructure is aging and need to be replaced.  She noted the aging infrastructure would be best replaced  by going forward with some assistance in funding  to make this happen.  She introduced Curt Ludvigson from Rural Water who has helped the City come up with a master plan.   Council Member Donaldson explained there is over 20,000 feet of old transite pipe that needs to be replaced along with many fire hydrants.  He announced Curt had done a thorough study on the rates and usage for the City providing the information required for the Council Members to consider a possible rate increase while maximizing the grant status of the City. Mayor Nay also explained it was also a conservation issue due to the fact there had to be breaks throughout  the lines that would be losing water underground.  
7:10 p.m. Rory Ward arrived
Hal Pickett voiced his concerns stating he would probably be hit harder than most due to his high usage of culinary water at his dairy.  The proposed rates were reviewed for Hal considering his usage.  Council Member Donaldson there was up to $40,000 available in a grant for an engineering firm to analyze the whole system which would include the water sources, updating the criteria while reviewing the water rights.  The recommendations would then be brought to the Council.  He recommended the City park be switched to irrigation water from culinary.  Mayor Nay noted this was in the works.  Hal also wanted to be sure the increase stayed in this particular fund of the budget, and requested they keep the rates as low as possible.  Council Member Jensen reminded the Council Members the City still owed Hal a water connection.  Hal stated this was a connection off the walk way that was never installed.  

Steve Buchanan stated he was not opposed to a rate increase from time to time, however, the timing of the rate increase was difficult with the current Main Street project going on.  He noted the importance of education to the citizens in letting them be aware this was not part of the Main Street project.  He also commented he did not think it was legal to have taps in the park with irrigation water in with children around that could possibly drink from those taps.  
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Council Member Donaldson stated Curt had said Gunnison was one of the last Cities in the State that has not done their water system yet.   Curt Ludvigson with Rural Water communicated to those in attendance he had received a 12 month history of the usage and rates from the City to analyze the average usage and rates for winter months and summer months.  Most citizens use under 5,000 gallons per month.  He explained to the citizens how the Median Adjusted Gross Income comes about.  This totals out to $32,433 per household in Gunnison City.  The water rate should be 1.75% of the MAGI amount which would be $47.30/mo.  This amount was verified by the Division of Drinking Water.  He explained the money that could be available from the Division of Drinking Water as was explained previously for the engineers to analyze the system including water rights, source, storage and distribution system, and determine any areas that have a deficiency.  He explained the rates would probably need to be increased again after the grants and loans were obtained in order to pay the loan portion.  He reminded the Council and City Recorder to track the revenue to be sure the required amount of revenue is brought in with no substantial changes in some areas that could affect the amount.   The only way to really address this would be to increase the base rate to guarantee the required amount of revenue.  
Rory Ward stated he belonged to a small minority in town who does not have pressurized irrigation, and was concerned about the increased rates which would definitely affect his usage.  
7:37 p.m.  John Iverson arrived

Rory would like to see what can be done to help those who don’t have the pressurized irrigation.  He stated he was in favor of the rate increase to improve the system.  Hal recommended the line in Rory’s back yard be branched off to hook Rory up to the pressurized irrigation.  The number of homes and locations without irrigation were discussed.

Council Member Donaldson made the motion to close the Public Hearing.  Council Member Pickett seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 4-0 vote.  Those voting aye were Council Members Donaldson, Jensen, Judy and Pickett.

7:45 p.m.  Steve Buchanan, Hal Pickett and RaeDene Pickett left

Proposed Approval of Resolution 2012-3, Amending Resolution 2010-4 involving Culinary Water Service assessed on a Monthly Basis
Council Member Pickett thanked Curt Ludvigson for all of the time and effort he had put into this so the Council would know how to best serve the citizens.  
Council Member Donaldson made the motion to approve Resolution 2012-3, Amending Resolution 200-2 Section 2-1-6 and 2-1-7, 2009-09, 2000-10 Section 2-1-6, 2002-2, Section 2-1, Resolution 2003-2, Section 2-1 and Resolution 2010-4 involving Culinary Water Service assessed on a Monthly Basis.  Council Member Judy seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 4-0 vote.  Those voting aye were Council Members Donaldson, Jensen, Judy and Pickett.

Mayor Nay would like to review the rates and revenues quarterly as recommended by Curt Ludvigson.  Council Member Donaldson hopes the City will be able to greatly cut maintenance costs in the water department with the new water lines.
Discuss Pressurized Irrigation along Cemetery Road and Park

Council Member Jensen reported he had spoken with Supervisor Childs, and together they thought David Madsen may be able to push a pipe under the road, but the odds are that to do either line (the park or cemetery), they would end up cutting through the road.  He figured it would be at least 300 ft. of asphalt that would need to be put back to do the line on the North side of the park in front of Valley Builders then cross the road.  This would be hooked up down by the cul de sac.  The west side of the park is already on irrigation water.  The taps at each pavilion are already separated and using culinary water so they will be 
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in compliance.  Supervisor Childs will check with David Madsen to see if he could push a pipe through at the cemetery, and what the costs would be to do that. 

Update on Funding Options for Storm Drainage Project

Mayor Nay reviewed the project summary sheet for the storm drainage study and improvements.  It was felt 75% of the problem could be taken care of on the 200 South exit to the river.  This would be the most expensive portion of the project.  Part 2 of the project would be draining from the bottom section of the Main Street including the 200 South to 300 South and also the East side draining a considerable amount in this area and the area from the bridge to 300 South .  UDOT encouraged the City to include 300 South in the project.  Right now, UDOT is in the project for $310,000 which would be a reimbursement type of grant.  This would cover 47% of the full project.  She announced she had been in touch with the CIB administration, and they felt they would be able to be involved with this.  So far the Main Street project has $122,000-$132,000 that is involved with the drainage project.  The applicant cash would be $69,000, the State grant $40,000 with  the CIB grant $69,000 so far.  CIB would be voting on an additional $98,000 grant for Gunnison City in addition to what has already been received, and then suggesting a $166,000 loan at 0% over 30 years which is a $5,300/year payment.  This would be better as a supplemental amount for Gunnison rather than a new project.  CIB will be meeting in Price on June 14, 2012.  Mayor Nay would like as many Council members to attend as possible.  Mayor Nay explained the plan the engineers had  to get the water from 300 South to the river.  This would include a .5% grade, and would be enclosed.  It will save money to do the culinary and drainage together.  This drainage system will be large enough it will allow for other areas to be attached in the future.  If the payment for this drainage system were figured out at $5,311/year divided by the 688 connections, it would make a .65 cent/month per household.  Mayor Nay would like to hold a Public Hearing regarding the funding of the storm drainage system.  Discussion ensued regarding possible ways to conserve and fund the drainage system.  Mayor Nay also addressed her recent conversation with UDOT.  The enhancement money is gone, however there is still some interest along with a possibility in helping the City complete the Cobra lights.   UDOT would like to discuss this after the bids come in on the project.
Discuss and Proposed Approval of Ordinance 2012-3, Appointment of a Land Use Hearing Officer

This will be tabled to a future meeting

Review and Proposed Approval of Cash Back Service, Zions Bank –David Warren, Branch Manager, Manti Office

This item will be tabled for a future meeting
Community Covenant Update – Ryan Palmer

This will be tabled to a future meeting
Discuss Groundbreaking Celebration and Top Stop Demolition

It was announced Terry Brotherson would begin work on the 18th of June for the water project.  Mayor Nay would like to hold the groundbreaking ceremony for Top Stop and the Streetscape project on Friday, June 15th at noon.   The details of this ceremony were discussed with assignments given.  Mayor Nay was still looking at bids for the salvage work on the building.  The bids had come in for the demolition, and would be awarded to David Madsen who thought he could do it for less than $6,000.  The bids for the Streetscape project would be opened at 2:00 p.m. on Tuesday, June 12, 2012.  The Council will need to hold a meeting on Wednesday, June 13, 2012 at noon to award the Streetscape project.
Mayor Nay introduced the two engineering firms in attendance, and offered them time to introduce themselves and their companies.  Both of these companies had put their bids in for the professional engineering services Gunnison City had recently offered.  The first was Clint Dilley from Epic Engineering 
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followed by John Iverson with Sunrise Engineering.  Both summarized their qualifications and experience.  Curt Ludvigson explained the process to select an engineering firm.  The award of this bid will also be put on the next agenda.

8:40 p.m.  Curt Ludvigson, John Iverson, Donald Childs and Rory Ward left

Proposed Approval City Council Meeting Minutes for Wednesday, May 16, 2012, Open and Closed Session

Council Member Pickett made the motion to approve the City Council meeting minutes for Wednesday, May 16, 2012, Open and Closed Session.  Council Member Judy seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 4-0 vote.  Those voting aye were Council Members Donaldson, Jensen, Judy and Pickett.

Discuss and Review 2012-2013 Proposed Budget

The Mayor and Council Members reviewed the 2012-2013 Proposed Budget.  
Future Items to be Listed on Agenda

Water Project:  Mayor Nay explained there were 7 businesses that would be affected by the water project the next 3 weeks.  Garrick with Jones & DeMille will arrange a meeting with all of the businesses to work out the shut off times as to least affect their businesses.
Bridge:  Council Member Donaldson stated the structural engineer should have the drawings ready by the end of this week.  The bridge permit has been set up, and Garrick with Jones & DeMille has his part completed.  Council Member Donaldson will get a MOU set up for this.
July 4th:  Council Member Donaldson reviewed the activities planned for the July 4th celebration.  Advertising, permits and concert details were discussed.  There will be another Committee planning meeting tomorrow night at 8:00 p.m.

Sewer:  Council Member Pickett expressed his concern regarding the sewer line repair that needed to be done on 500 South.  Following the Twin D inspection of this line, Supervisor Childs had a better idea of the problem and what could be done for mitigation, and had already received a verbal bid for repair.  
Pressurized Irrigation:  Council Member Jensen reported he was working on getting a meter for the CUCF irrigation services. Supervisor Childs reviewed the conversations he had with the CUCF employees regarding the PI meter, and his efforts to get a meter installed.  Supervisor Childs declared he did not think the City should continue to rent out the 109 shares that had been rented out yearly, it would be better to have the additional water especially in the dry water years.  Council Member Jensen also addressed the problem occurring of a pasture being watered that did not have water shares attached to it.  They had been using the neighbors connections, and he would like to be sure this doesn’t continue to happen.  He will draft a letter to be sent to property owners-those whose water is being used, those using the water and those who own the pasture.  Mayor Nay thanked Supervisor Childs for all that he does.
Justice Court:   Mayor Nay will get with Mayor Sorenson (Centerfield City) to see if the two can work together to use the Gunnison City Justice Court.
Council Member Pickett made the motion to approve the $5,900 bid from Madsen Construction to repair the sewer line break at 500 South.  Council Member Donaldson seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 4-0 vote.  Those voting aye were Council Members Donaldson, Jensen, Judy and Pickett.  This was voted on as an emergency matter.

-5-

Economic Development:  Council Member Judy announced she is working on putting an Economic Development packet together.  The Council unanimously agreed how well Dairy Days went this year.

Recorder Braithwaite reported the Hospital Home Health would like to rent the Courtroom and the Heritage Hall on July 30th from 2:00-5:00 p.m. for a diabetic health fair.  It was determined $75.00 would be a fair amount to charge for this particular rental.
Discuss and Possible Approval of Amendment to Gunnison City Personnel Policy, Chapter 2.2 Small Purchases and Chapter 2.3 large Purchases-Purchasing Policy-Council Member Brian Jensen

After a lengthy discussion regarding the proposed amendment to the Purchasing Policy, it was determined this amendment would need more research to find a policy that would work for Gunnison City, and would need to be sure it followed State law.  Mayor Nay would also like to present this to the staff at their next staff meeting for more input.  This will be reviewed at a future meeting.
Mayor Nay stated there are areas in the Personnel Policy that need clarification.  This will be followed up on. 
Proposed Approval Bills and Adjustments

The Mayor and Council Members signed and approved the bills and adjustments.
Council Member Donaldson made the motion to move out of Open Session into Closed Session pursuant to the Provisions of Section 52-4-5(1)(a) of the Open Meeting Law for the purpose of (i) discussion of the character, professional competence, or physical or mental health of an individual; and (c) strategy sessions to discuss pending or reasonably imminent litigation.  Council Member Judy seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 4-0 vote.  Those voting aye were Council Members Donaldson, Jensen, Judy and Pickett.
10:20 p.m. Closed Session
11:05 p.m. Adjourn   
 __________________________________
Janell Braithwaite, Recorder
___________________________________
Lori Nay, Mayor

_________________________________
Approval Date

